MINUTES
STATE BOARD OF EXAMINERS OF SHORTHAND REPORTERS

165 CAPITOL AVENUE

HARTFORD, CT 06106

MARCH 24, 2004
The State Board of Examiners of Shorthand Reporters convened March 24, 2004 at 
8:20 A.M. in Room 117 of the State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, CT 06106.

Board Members Present:

Susan K. Whitt, Chairperson
(Shorthand Reporter)





Donald E. Hubbard

(Shorthand Reporter)





John C. Brandon

(Shorthand Reporter)





William Mangini

(Public Member)

Board Counsel Present:

Garry Desjardins, AAG





Jose Rene Martinez, AAG

Board Vacancies:


One Attorney Member






One Public Member

DCP Staff Present:


Vicky Bullock, DCP Attorney





Thomas Cerasulo, Boxing Commissioner






Nelson Leon, Board Secretary 
Public Present:


None
Note:
The administrative functions of this Board are carried out by the Department of Consumer Protection, Occupational and Professional Licensing Division. 
For information call Richard M. Hurlburt, Director, at (860) 713-6135.

The next meeting of this Board is scheduled for Wednesday, April 14, 2004 at 8:15 A.M..

MINUTES

The Board reviewed and unanimously approved the minutes of the November 26, 2003 Shorthand Reporters meeting.

COMPLAINT

Ms. Whitt passed out a packet of documents relating to David S. Williams, Esq., of Brown Jacobson, and Cunningham Group, relating to a complaint about transcription page format and COD to in-state counsel. Also enclosed was Cunningham’s response to same, with three sample pages from the transcription. 

Ms. Whitt noted that the court reporter in the matter may not have known about the “Format” of their work product. An outside agency, Braxton Reporting, apparently did the production and mailing of the job.
Ms. Whitt and Mr. Hubbard said that agencies do send out ASCII versions of their final product to be printed and mailed by third parties. Ms. Whitt asked if we could send a cautionary letter to the reporters in CT warning about Braxton, or similar entities possibly altering their format? Mr. Hubbard noted that 33 characters per line is the longest one in the three-page sample sent by Attorney Williams.

Attorney Desjardins asked if there was any deceptive or misleading conduct against the public demonstrated by this episode? Further discussion ensued regarding format, page layout. The Board agreed that there is no set standard for page layout in CT. Attorney Desjardins concluded that our Board does not have the authority to take action under current regulations and informed the Board that this may be an opportunity to adopt some standards for the  Shorthand Reporters profession.
Ms. Whitt asked if she could compile a list of questions for Attorney Williams; she wants to know who the reporter was, how many pages the reporter sent in to be produced, and then perhaps send a letter to CT reporters warning them of this abuse. Attorney Desjardins said no, 

Ms. Whitt can not initiate any contacts because she would then have to recuse herself from any future hearings on relating to this matter. Ms. Bullock asked if there was any legal authority for DCP to proceed further on this matter? Mr. Brandon asked, if in fact the reporter was financially harmed; i.e. sending in 100 pages and being paid for 100 pages, while the final product contained 135 pages and the client was billed for that amount? Attorney Desjardins said only individual court reporters are subject to the regulations of this Board, but that this scenario could possibly be a CUTPA violation. Ms. Whitt asked if the Board could propose a page layout for the freelance reporters of CT? Attorney Desjardins said yes, and that would entail passing new regulations, having hearings, etc. Without current regulations in place setting out a standard page layout, no violation is possible.
Mr. Brandon noted that an agency sending out this kind of work product will only work with any lawyer or firm once; they won’t get re-hired, and this will act as a kind of brake or cure of the problem. Ms. Whitt noted that taking advantage of many lawyers or law firms even once is not a good thing for our profession. Discussion continued on what constitutes a violation and that only individual reporters are subject to the regulations of this Board, not the agencies sending them out. The Board concluded that regulations covering agencies to correct this problem would have to be adopted.

Ms. Whitt suggested that we gather info concerning page layouts from Federal Court, State Court, and other states in order to work towards setting a standard, if the Board decides to do so. Mr. Hubbard said the Board needs to find out exactly what happened here, who produced the job, and if the job got re-formatted after it left the reporter’s control. Ms. Bullock asked if DCP could investigate and find out the exact sequence of events? Attorney Desjadins said if the reporter was cheated, it could potentially be a fraud violation on the reporter, but if all parties were aware of the final page layout, no violation occurred. Ms. Bullock said she’d have Mr. Hurlburt from DCP look into the facts and conduct the investigation.

Mr. Brandon suggested that the Board draft language covering agencies sending out unlicensed reporters. Mr. Leon said that appraisers and other boards already have language, prohibiting unlicensed persons in a profession where licensure is required.
RECIPROCITY   

The State Class II reporters’ test has two legs and both must be passed at the same sitting. Some of our test-takers for our test need only one final leg to complete our test. Do we accept one leg of the state test in order to complete one leg of our test? The Board concluded that if the state informs the test-takers, after the test, which legs they passed instead of an overall pass/fail grade for this coming test only (3/27/04), the Board will accept that one leg as counting towards the final leg of our test. For future tests the Board will resume this discussion and decide if it will accept legs of the CT State II exam in the future.

BOARD VACANCIES

Mr. Brandon reported that he had spoken to Neil Furstand of CTLA, and Mr. Furstand confirmed that he had sent in all of his materials to the Governor’s office for appointment to the Board, and has not received a response.. Ms. Bullock said she’d look into the matter. 

APPLICATIONS

Anthony Armstrong – Jersey City, NJ




Approved

Applying for a Shorthand Reporter license.

Corinne T. O’Dea – West Haven, CT





Approved

Applying for a Shorthand Reporter license.

Carol D. Wilson – Springfield, MA





Approved

Applying for a Shorthand Reporter license. 

Dorothy J. M. McGrath – Clemmons, NC




Approved

Applying for a Shorthand Reporter license.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:35 A.M.   
Respectfully submitted,









Susan K. Whitt









Chairperson
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